Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 7, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 7, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were David Nickerson and Andrew Livernois. TA Veloski was also present. Selectman Ober was absent.  











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1
Karen Ober Re: Town Hall use – Mrs. Ober requested permission to use the Town Hall on 12/4 and 12/5 for the Christmas Craft Fair/Wreath Sale, in an effort to expand the sale.  Mrs. Ober noted that the sale/vendors would also be at the Lane Tavern. 
Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the Sanbornton Historical Society to use the Town Hall for the Christmas Craft Fair/Wreath sale. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  


 










2.0 Public Hearing Re: Huse Road – Chair Livernois stated many problems have been addressed with Huse Road, its narrowness, steepness and speeders with several meeting held by the Board.  Chair Livernois stated after the meeting the Board made a decision to make Huse Road a one-way going up and seasonal but then received a petition signed by 113 Sanbornton residents after the decision was made, requesting the Board reconsider. The Pubic Hearing was opened at 6:39 p.m.  Jason Dodge stated Huse Road is a public way that people use to visit friends, family or go to church and it not considered a “cut through” for those residents.  Jason Dodge stated the Board’s decision to change the road’s status had more of an impact than they thought and the petition signed by 113 residents is not insignificant. Mr. Dodge proposed posting signs on Huse Road that would read, “Pass at Own Risk” or “Local Traffic Only”.  Al Leighton stated there is barbwire on a section of the road, which is a safety concern.  Emily Collinson read a letter dated 9/7/09 that she submitted to the BOS.  The letter addressed GPS directions, traffic, speed limits, weight restrictions and the road’s overall condition.  Ms. Collinson noted that a “Pass at Your Own Risk” sign was posted on the bridge by the State but the sign is not abided by.  Ms. Collinson stated her number one concern is safety, if the road can be fixed and the intent was not to have children stop using the road.  Ms. Collinson stated the petition was signed by 113 residents but may have been past to someone by a friend and signed, even if Huse Road is not used by them.  Sheila Dodge informed the Board that the petition was given to residents by her, whether they like her or not and the residents that signed the petition were trying to make the road safe without spending a million dollars. Attorney Giere stated Mr. Mitchell (a property owner on Huse Road) has lots for sale and giving the road a seasonal designation makes the lots almost unmarketable with issues of maintenance.  Earl Leighton stated if the concern is over safety then the same dangers can be applied to other roads in Town, i.e. Lower Bay Road. Sharon Dugan noted that she use to ride her horse on Huse Road and if the road cannot be used, then riders would have to access Upper Bay Road and Lower Bay Road, which is dangerous.  Marjorie Hillman stated she has provided the Board with numerous pictures of motor vehicle accidents and has had to pull over on the side of the road to let others pass.  Ms. Hillman noted that she has friends on Kaulback Road and Roxbury Road but it only takes an extra five minutes, to take the safer route.  Ms. Hillman stated horses and children are welcome to use the road.  Ms. Hillman informed the Board that she has contacted New England Brokers, which have stated Mr. Mitchell’s lots are not for sale and feels the one-way designation would add value to his lots. Ms. Hillman noted that she is delighted with the compromise that was suggested by the Board and residents still get 50% usage of the road.  Selectman Nickerson informed those in attendance that he had the Police Department conduct radar on Huse Road for two weeks and not one vehicle was speeding.  Selectman Nickerson stated dirt roads sometimes give the appearance that a car is speeding.  John Dodge noted that pursuant to the State’s statute, the result of the decision does not allow for children or horses to use the road in either direction (Rules of the Road). Bob Presby stated he has used the road for 45 years and really has never seen an accident.  Pat Terrien requested Huse Road be changed back to a two-way road. Chair Livernois stated Huse Road was discussed with the Police, Fire and Highway Departments and the decision was not taken lightly but considered for a long time.  Katie Mason suggested posting alternate route signs, to reduce traffic.  Walter Jocelyn suggested placing the “no thru trucks” sign at the top of Huse hill.  The Public Hearing was closed at 7:22 p.m.  Selectman Nickerson noted again that several meeting were held regarding Huse Road and only three people showed up for the first Public Hearing when the Board voted to close the road.  Selectman Nickerson stated the decision was a mistake. Selectman Nickerson noted that Oak Hill Road has some of the same issues due to use by Meredith residents but ideas to fix the problem will need to be discussed later.  Chair Livernois stated he does not feel the decision was a mistake based on what was heard from those people speaking at the time but given the number of residents that have come forth, the Board will need to double their efforts to alleviate safety concerns. Chair Livernois stated the BOS would look at the “no thru truck” issue and work on ditching the road but widening the road would be very expensive for the Town. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to re-open Huse Road (as a two-way road/non seasonal) and to work with the Police, Fire and Public Works Departments to come up with alternative solutions for the road. Chair Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The motion becomes effective on 10/8/2009.  DPW Director Thayer stated he would post the “no thru trucks” sign tomorrow, at the top of the hill.  








 

 

3.0 Earl Leighton Re: speed/pedestrians signs on Lower Bay Road – Mr. Leighton expressed concern for the pedestrian traffic along the lake.  Chair Livernois noted Lower Bay Road is a State road but they could make a recommendation and draft a letter.  Andrea Demato of 100 Lower Bay Road expressed concern as well and provided a letter to the Board from residents at 86 Lower Bay Road.  Andrea Demato stated she would like to see the speed limit reduced and more enforcement by the Police Department.  The BOS agreed to draft a letter to the State’s Bureau of Traffic.














4.0 Old Business









  4.1
Town Hall bathroom – Selectman Nickerson stated the project has been completed but the yard work and heat.





  
              4.2
Life Safety Building bathroom – TA Veloski stated Albright Cleaning has gotten rid of the mold problem, due to the water leak.  Selectman Nickerson noted there is mold on the tile floor in the bathroom/kitchen, which will cost $7,320 dollars for BF Construction to repair. TA Veloski stated Albright is coming back to address the additional mold problem on the floor.  TA Veloski noted that most of the work would be covered by the Town’s Insurance. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the estimate from BF Construction to repair the bathroom/kitchen at the Life Safety Building. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
  
              4.3
Town Hall windows – TA Veloski stated the original estimate was for aluminum-clad windows that are wood on the inside.  Chair Livernois noted that the replacement windows are not being installed in the historic section of the Town Hall.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the purchase of four replacement windows, to be installed by BF Construction in the amount of $1,840 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  





  4.4 Barn Preservation Easement – TA Veloski informed the Board he has left a message for the Hersoms to come in and sign the easement documents.


  4.5
Maple Circle/Shute Hill Road project – TA Veloski stated the project is to be advertised tomorrow and the Town has a new deadline of 12/1/09.  





5.0 New Business









  5.1
Transfer Station – Dump stickers will be made available at the Town Office and the Transfer Station’s hours of Operation will be posted as well. 



  5.2
Department of Public Works – John Thayer – Director Thayer informed the Board that Pike Industries has offered to reclaim and grade Perley Hill Road, if the Town provides the mix.  Director Thayer noted that the grinding would basically not have a cost for the Town.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to do a change order for 1,300 feet of paving and an additional 2” base for Perley Hill Road in the amount of approximately $20K. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board and Director Thayer discussed replacing the Highway Garage’s bay doors with 16-foot wide solar doors ($8K-$10K). Director Thayer stated he would seek additional bids for the project.   



  






6.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95(e) – Food Pantry – Chair Livernois made a motion to accept the donation of $400 dollars worth of Shaw’s gift cards for the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes - 9/30/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 30, 2009 with changes. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 30, 2009.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












     
8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.  







9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None. 






10.0 Correspondence










10.1 First Fruits Food Pantry Re: Donation – The Board reviewed the letter of thanks regarding a recent donation from the Town. 





          




11.0 Town Administrator’s Report





            11.1 Sale of Town owned properties – The BOS signed the letters.  

            11.2 Conservation easement for Jack Potter – The BOS reviewed and the easement will be sent back to the Conservation Commission.  TA Veloski noted the Town has the deed.








                        11.3 Brian & Mary Mokler Re: Historic Barn Preservation Easement - TA Veloski informed the Board that an application has been received for 279 March Road.            11.4 “Y” Project – The plans for the “Y” to be turned in to a “T” section have been reviewed by Director Thayer and the H.L. Turner Group.  TA Veloski noted the permits have been sent to the NH DOT for approval.


















12.0 Selectmen’s Reports









12.1 Opening of the Food Pantry – The Board reported that the opening went great.
12.2 Annual Halloween Party – Will be held on October 31, 2009 at the Sanbornton Central School from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. 






12.3 Halloween Costumes – FREE – Halloween Costumes can be chosen at the Town Park’s Recreation Building on 10/10 from 8:00 a.m.-1:00 p.m. and on 10/13 from 5:00 p.m. – 6:30 p.m. 









12.4 Parker loop section of Hunkins Pond Road – TA Veloski stated he would check with Jim Marshall regarding the status and noted the project may be bid within the next month.  








 


13.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 14, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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